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W ith a great sigh of relief, I am 
pleased to report a settlement of 
the long-standing labor dispute at 

the San Francisco Hilton Hotel, a dispute 
which threatened the very existence of 
the AAG’s 2007 Annual Meeting. 

As many of you know, the Hilton hotel 
and the hotel workers union have been 
locked in a contract renewal 
battle for over two years. 
Throughout this period the 
hotel has been under the 
cloud of a general boycott 
and the imminent prospect 
of a strike by the workers at 
the hotel. 

After talking with hun-
dreds of AAG members 
about this issue, it was my 
assessment that the occur-
rence of a strike at the hotel during or 
leading up to our Annual Meeting would 
result in the cancellation of our meeting as 
a majority of our members would not 
cross the striking workers’ picket lines. 
The cancellation of our annual meeting 
would have meant very significant finan-
cial losses for the AAG, as we have con-
tractual obligations to the hotel, and 
undoubtedly a great deal of internal dis-
sention and acrimony would be generated 
over how to best to handle the situation. 

Trying to figure out ways to both pro-
tect the AAG’s financial and institutional 
foundations and still support the hotel 
workers has been one of the most 
intractable issues I have had to deal with as 
executive director of the AAG. It also is an 
issue which for me brings into tension per-
sonal and professional responsibilities. 

I grew up in Flint, Michigan, in an 
extended family of auto workers and indus-
trial workers. My grandfather played a key 
role in the seminal 1937 CIO sit-down 
strike at General Motors. Most of my rela-
tives were and still are members of unions. 
I made my way through college on schol-
arships and by working, primarily as a jour-
neyman construction lineman and member 

Richardson 

of the IBEW union. Simply put, my experi-
ence has taught me the importance of sup-
porting working people and their unions. 

I also greatly value the AAG as an insti-
tution and am charged with and committed 
to protecting, sustaining, and building this 
organization. I have put enormous person-
al energy and time over the past five years 

into helping to build the 
AAG to a state of financial 
health, strong infrastructure, 
dynamic programs and new 
initiatives, and growing 
membership and annual 
meeting attendance. Thus, I 
have been trying very hard 
to develop ways to meaning-
fully support the hotel work-
er unions without jeopardiz-
ing the AAG’s financial and 

institutional underpinnings. 
We took several steps at the AAG to try 

to protect our association without com-
promising our values. Among them, we 
put pressure on the hotel to settle; we 
coordinated with the union workers; and 
in the best Washington tradition, we hired 
good lawyers. 

First, we let the hotel know directly, as 
well as through our meeting planners, that 
this issue is one we take seriously and that 
if unresolved would likely have negative 
repercussions for the hotel (as well as for 
us) if a settlement were not reached soon. 
I believe this had an impact. 

More recently, the AAG also took the 
lead among our peer associations in devel-
oping a supportive relationship with a new 
organization, INMEX (Informed Meetings 
Exchange), which works closely with the 
hotel unions to gather and analyze infor-
mation regarding hotel labor issues nation-
ally, and to provide access to the most up-
to-date information available on the status 
of labor disputes at major hotels. Without 
compromising the independence of the 
AAG or our options for independent action 
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Doshi Receives IDRF Fellowship 

Sapana Doshi, a
g e o g r a p h y
graduate stu-

dent at the Univer-
sity of California,
Berkeley, recently
received an Interna-
tional Dissertation
Research Fellowship
(IDRF). The award
will support her research on “Participatory

Resettlement, Exclusionary Redevelop-
ment: Gender, Citizenship and Eviction
Politics in Mumbai, India.”

Full-time graduate students in the
humanities and social sciences are eligible
for IDRF fellowships. The fellowships,
awarded by the Social Science Research
Council in  partnership with the American
Council of Learned Societies, are given to
students enrolled in doctoral programs in
the United States who may be conducting

dissertation field research in any area or
region of the world. Fifty fellowships of
approximately $20,000 are awarded annu-
ally with funds provided by the Andrew
W. Mellon Foundation. 

Further information about deadlines,
application procedures, selection criteria
and recently funded IDRF projects can be
found at www.ssrc.org/programs/idrf.
The deadline for applications is Novem-
ber 1, 2006. 

Doshi

Gatrell is New PG Book Review Editor

Jay D. Gatrell, associate professor of
geography and acting associate dean
of the College of Arts & Sciences at

Indiana State University, begins a four-
year term as book review editor for The
Professional Geographer in January 2007.  

Gatrell earned his PhD from West
Virginia University and his MA and BS
from the University of Toledo and Eastern
Michigan University, respectively.  He is
an economic geographer whose interests
include economic development policy
and the emerging importance of culture in

the economic development
process. Gatrell’s research has
been published in a variety of
journals including Political
Geography, GeoForum, Journal of
Geography, The Professional Geo-
grapher, Economic Development
Quarterly, GIScience & Remote
Sensing, Tijdschrift voor Economis-
che en Sociale Geografie, Space &
Polity, and Applied Geography.
He has authored, co-authored, or co-
edited four books and his work has been

published as chapters in several
collections. 

Additionally, Gatrell was a
founding co-editor of The Indus-
trial Geographer—now housed at
the University of North Caroli-
na at Charlotte. He is a member
of the AAG’s Regional Develop-
ment & Planning Specialty
Group and participates in the
IGU’s Commission on the

Dynamics of Economic Spaces. 
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�

�

�

Supporting Hotel Unions and Protecting the AAG from page 2 

or policy, we have supported INMEX and 
its principles. This organization has been 
useful to me in assessing our options in the 
most informed way possible, and in sending 
clear messages to hotels of our positions on 
the dignity and rights of hotel workers. 

In this respect, I would like to personal-
ly thank AAG member Chris Neidt and 
INMEX staff member Jason Ortiz who, 
while remaining effective advocates for the 
UniteHere hotel workers union, also pro-
vided thoughtful and accurate information 
to me during the past year and were sensi-
tive to the needs and motivations of the 
AAG leadership as we struggled to deal 
with the complexities of our situation. 

Finally, the AAG also hired very capable 
new attorneys with experience in labor dis-
putes and meeting contracts, and worked 

closely with them to analyze our legal 
options as well as the language in our cur-
rent and future hotel meeting contracts. 
While it is a myth that hotels will agree to 
contract language that would allow organi-
zations such as the AAG to simply walk 
away from a meeting at our own discretion 
without financial penalty, there are a few 
mechanisms to limit the extent of potential 
damages in the event of a decision to cancel 
a meeting. I should also note that moving a 
meeting of our size and complexity on short 
notice is really not a viable option logistical-
ly, and it still would require abrogating a 
contract for the original meeting venue. 

We were successful this year both in 
supporting the hotel workers and in pro-
tecting the AAG treasury.  However, pro-
tecting the AAG’s financial underpinnings 

in the face of hotel labor disputes is a chal-
lenge the AAG will continue to face in the 
future. Some of my colleagues at other 
progressive associations have likened 
entering into contracts for large annual 
meetings in today’s labor climate to a form 
of Russian roulette. But we’ve dodged the 
bullet for the time being, and we are better 
prepared for future uncertainties. 

So, let’s congratulate the union hotel 
workers and the hotel on a good contract 
when we see them in April, and move full 
speed ahead on the planning of our ses-
sions and special events for our 2007 AAG 
Annual Meeting in San Francisco, where 
we did not leave our heart. 

Doug Richardson 
drichardson@aag.org 

6 AAG Newsletter www.aag.org 

www.aag.org
mailto:drichardson@aag.org



